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WARMINSTER MODEL BOAT CLUB
(From: Richard Windell, : : ~
L ..

5% August 2019.

RE: Warminster Town Council Meeting on Monday 5 August’19 on measures to increase the

protection of wildfowl on the Pleasure Park Lake.

Views of the Warminster Model Boat Club

1. There has been a model boat club on the Warminster Park Lake for over 30 years and in all that time we
have shown interest and consideration for the wildlife of the park. Over the past three years, due to the
significant improvements made by the Council, the club has rapidly grown from about 6 members to 45
members today and we now have a waiting list to join. It is now one of the best model boating waters in
the region due mainly to the clear, weed free water it offers. Indeed we now attract membership from as
far away as Lynham, Chippenham, Melksham, Frome, Trowbridge, Westbury and Shepton Mallet. It
should also be noted that the club uses the whole lake from time to time, many members enjoying
circumnavigating the lake and some of our events separate the types of boats used to other areas of the
lake. We are also hoping to host all day sailing events in the future, encouraging people into the park and
town from other regions in the South West.

2. The park is a significant town asset and amenity for the public and park users. It provides a means for the
public to be relaxed and entertained and brought closer to wildfowl, trees and plants generating an interest
and ownership of nature which improves their quality of life and support to sustainability. The model boats
significantly contribute to public interest and draws people into the park and the model boat club are strong
supporters of the wildfowl and are keen to support measures to increase their protection. Indeed, it is often
our presence that has reduced the impact of uncontrolled dog attacks on the wildfowl which in our view is
currently the major threat to them. The presence of the rowing boats and our models has insignificant effect
on the wildfowl; they take little notice. We believe that our regular presence has also served to reduce the
undesirable behavior in the park by a small minority.

3. The park was not designed, nor is suitable to be a wildlife reserve and we should not attempt to make it
so. There are other venues that are much more suitable as areserve, for example Smallbrook Meadow very
close to the park. The park needs to balance the needs of the wildlife with the needs and interests of the
public in general. As such, the boat club in the park provides significant interest to the public and club
members, many of whom are now retired providing them with a rewarding hobby and a reason to explore
the park and enjoy the wildlife and other facilities. This is the original purpose of the park.

4. The model boat club supports many of the Council events in the park such as “Spring in the Park” and the
“Carnival Fund Raising” and the “Green Flag Award” which provides a considerable draw for the public
increasing the success of the events and the money raised. We also support invitations to local shows and
events in the area — the Sutton Veny House Garden Party being one very recently.

5. We have read and studied the Town Clerk’s report on potential measures to improve the protection of
wildfowl and found it both informative and comprehensive. The only issue for us is the type of measures
selected. We strongly support greater protection on the islands by planting shrubs and trees on the island
itself but do not support marginal planting because of the potential for spreading which will require annual
control which will incur a cost. However, we consider that currently the islands do not offer a suitable
habitat to wildfowl because they are totally overgrown. The islands need first to be cleared back, removing
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the invasive Japanese Knotweed and carcfully replanted. Then any number of ladders, slopes, hazel hurdles
and logs can be installed to assist wildfowl access. In addition, we also strongly support the extension of
the wildflower meadow and measures for greater control of dogs which, as I have said, we consider the
greatest threat.

6. As for the issue of helping small mammals out of the lake, whilst we are very supportive, we do not believe
the suggested planted area at the eastern corner of the lake will work. How will the mammals know it is
there and how will they use it? Furthermore we are not convinced there is a real problem here. Over the
last few years at the lake we have never seen any dead mammals floating in the lake so where is the
evidence of a problem? However, we have seen one example of a dead seagull in the water which indicates
we should see them if they exist. If however, there is a problem we would support the introduction of
“hazel hurdles” at points along the edge of the lake but not marginal planting. Such planting, apart from
the potential spreading problem, we consider may pose a safety risk to children in the park. Currently the
lake edge is well defined but marginal planting when mature will obscure the edge leading children to
believe there is solid land where there is not. If somebody does fall in then the planting may also hinder
getting them out. Planting of lilies at the top of the lake is, from experience of many other lakes, a bad idea
since they won’t be contained and will spread quickly unless controlled. Such control cannot be by
chemical means because of the pollution and therefore must be mechanical which will require time and
effort and incur costs. Furthermore, has the Council investigated the effect of such plant roots on the
existing freshwater mussels in the lake? Again we have no objection to the use of “hazel hurdles” here.

7. Finally, we would like to assure the Council of the model boat club’s continued support and are keen to
engage more to understand the longer term plans for the park.

Prepared by Richard Windell (Treasurer, Warminster Model Boat Club) on behalf of:
Andy Martin — Club Chairman,
John Kitley — Club Secretary,

Robin Silman — Co-opted Member.
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